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[bookmark: OLE_LINK6]The Statistical Data (C) Working Group of the Casualty Actuarial and Statistical (C) Task Force met May 30, 2024. The following Working Group members participated: Sandra Darby, Chair (ME); Qing He, Vice Chair (CT); Charles Hale (AL); Arthur Schwartz and John Sobhanian (LA); Christian Citarella (NH); Tom Botsko (OH); David Dahl and Ying Liu (OR); and Nicole Elliot (TX). 

1. Discussed Changes to the Profitability Report

Darby said the Working Group has been meeting over the last year to review proposals to update various statistical reports. She said it is important to continually review the usefulness of the reports for state insurance regulators and others using them. She said since the last meeting, Brian Sullivan (Risk Information Inc.) has reviewed the changes implemented in the Report on Profitability by Line by State (Profitability Report) and asked to share his thoughts.

Sullivan said this report is used to calculate and include an after-tax profit number, but that data element was removed from the report about 25 years ago. Sullivan said he has recreated this calculation on his own and uses this number to more accurately capture the high levels of reserves seen in the insurance industry. He said he would like to discuss whether the after-tax profit number or the profit on insurance transactions number in the Profitability Report would be more accurate. He said the return on net worth number can be misleading because some large companies carry a large amount of net worth, which can distort the comparison to other industries. 

Sullivan said he would like to better understand the calculation and wide disparity across lines and states in earned premium to net worth. 

Sullivan said he would like to see a 10-year weighted average of profit numbers included in the report. Aaron Brandenburg (NAIC) said the Profitability Report currently has a 10-year average for multiple data elements. Sullivan said he would like to see a weighted average because the premium can increase drastically in certain lines in a 10-year period. Darby asked NAIC staff to put together an example of what adding a weighted average column would look like in the report. 

Sullivan said that many years ago, the Profitability Report had a section that explained and normalized Michigan personal auto insurance data. He said he would like to discuss including that in the report again. Brandenburg asked if this is still an issue with the reforms that happened a few years ago in Michigan. Sullivan said the Michigan Catastrophic Claims Association (MCCA) reports incurred losses but not premiums, affecting the incurred loss ratio. 

Darby asked Sullivan to send more information regarding his calculations and suggestions to the Working Group so it can discuss them further on a future call.

1. Discussed Proposed Changes to the Homeowners Report

Schwartz said the Dwelling, Fire, Homeowners Owner-Occupied, and Homeowners Tenant and Condominium/Cooperative Unit Owner’s Insurance Report (Homeowners Report) gets a tremendous amount of attention and media coverage. He said the report would benefit from having a table that shows the average premium by state. He said this table should also show median home value because home values differ greatly between states. Darby asked where the median home value data would come from. Schwartz said he would have to check where he got the data but that each state had a range of home values, and he took the middle value in those ranges for each state. Darby said this report has not historically included a table with average premiums because it is hard to compare when the home values differ across states. 

Sullivan said Risk Information Inc. publishes a similar table in its Property Insurance Report, using premiums and exposures from the $175,000 to $199,999 insured value range. He said the report clarifies that looking at the insured value changes the importance of the average. He said the report also includes a table with the distribution of home values by state. Darby said this kind of apples-to-apples comparison makes sense, but you cannot make the same comparison when the distribution is different by state. Sullivan said one solution would be to calculate a premium to medium household income ratio. Schwartz said he had considered including a column with a calculation of average premium divided by median home value in thousands, or cost per thousand dollars of insurance. Dahl said some states have standard fire policies, and others do not, which would increase the cost and add another comparison issue. Sullivan said the same problem exists in personal auto insurance. Dahl said the required limits in auto do not necessarily reflect what people are actually purchasing. Sullivan said he uses income data as a proxy because those making more money will likely buy nicer cars and carry higher liability insurance. Darby said the issue with using income is that you have to find a source for the data and then take an average for the state. 

Schwartz said the Homeowners Report does not currently include data for manufactured or mobile homes, but it should be included due to the large number of these home types in the U.S. 

Schwartz said he would like to see data on the effects of catastrophes. He said Fast Track data breaks down data by catastrophe losses, so the data is available from statistical agents. He said he would like the report to show the data, including and excluding catastrophes. 

Schwartz said he would also like to discuss the idea of including the data by peril in the Homeowners Report. 

Darby said the Working Group will continue this discussion during its next open meeting.

Having no further business, the Statistical Data (C) Working Group adjourned.
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